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FROM THE NCFR PRESIDENT, ELIZABETH S. FORCE 
1969 and 1970 will be historic years for the National Council on 
maelstrom of social change, NCFR, like most other organizations, 
reassess its goals, philosophy, program services and potential. 
confusion, perhaps pain; but also excitement, hope and growth. 

Family Relations. Caught in the 
institutions and agencies, seeks to 
Such reassessment creates discomfort, 

One important step toward this reassessment was the appointment in 1967 of an ad hoc committee on 
long range planning. The committee's report, submitted to the Board of Directors on October 18, 1968, 
challenged the Board to come to terms with the times and the needs of the membership. In brief, the 
report proposed modifications in the administrative structure of NCFR; considered relationships with 
affiliated groups, suggesting ways of clarifying the ties that bind; explored priorities of services, 
and examined their relevance to both the membership and the family field. It urged that action be 
taken speedily. 

The Board accepted the report of the ad hoc committee and referred it to a task force for study and 
for recommendations. The Task Force members are Jessie Bernard, Eleanore Luckey, Clark Blackburn, 
William Genne, Richard Hey, and Carlfred Broderick as chairman. He will serve as a bridge between 
the Task Force and the Long Range Planning Committee. A sense of urgency rightfully exists, but the 
matters to be considered will be best handled in a climate of calm, seasoned deliberation rather than 
in an atmosphere of pressure which might encourage hasty decisions. Therefore the Task Force dead­
line of three months may of necessity be extended. 

It is my thought that this general information concerning the present self-study of NCFR might stim­
ulate the members to think along with the Task Force about the issues, to reflect upon the possibil­
ities and alternatives, and to develop creative ideas of their own. While the Task Force is address­
ing itself to its sensitive and difficult assignment, the rest of us can be doing some homework too. 

A bit of perspective may be helpful. In its founding year, 1938, NCFR was an intimate, cohesive 
group of about 200 persons; in 1968 NCFR is a less cohesive organization of about 5,000 members. 

In 1938 we knew who we were; in 1968 we had to ask the help of the computer to find out who we are. 
The computer will provide clues to ourorganizationalidentity but it will not tell us all we need to 
know. 

To find out not only who we are but also who we want to be, questions like these are continually 
raised: What was NCFR originally set up to be and to do? What are we now set up to be and to do? 
Where are we most successful? Where are we least successful? To what does the membership want NCFR 
to commit itself? To what extent does the membership want to commit itself to NCFR? What kinds of 
tasks are we called upon to perform? Which of the many important and diverse tasks should be given 
priority? Do we want to develop our educational functions or do we want to work toward a more action­
oriented program? Do the affiliate groups have the same tasks and functions as the national organ­
ization or are our jobs and services different? How do we help one another? 

The even harder questions raised by the report of the ad hoc Long Range Planning Committee will 
require hard study and will result, no doubt, in some hard answers. Will the membership be willing 
to pay the price for growth not only through dues commensurate with demands, needs and services, but 
also in personal energy, renewed dedication and constructive effort? 

Our identity as a national organization must be clear and unmistakable. Our energy must be harnessed 
to significant causes clearly articulated and not to random activities. In these times we must make 
wise and courageous choices. "To be safe everywhere is to be safe nowhere," warned Winston Churchill. 
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How can NCFR best serve the family and the family field? What is our unique contribution? How can 
we bring influence to bear on matters of social concern that affect persons and families? Let it 
never be said of us that our influence exceeds our wisdom, but rather that our collective wisdom born 
of scholarship, varied experiences and genuine concern is significant because it is valid, because it 
is sound, and because it is selfless. 

BEYOND THE ANTI-FAMILY SOCIETY 
Save the dates of October 22-25 for the 1969 Annual Meeting at the Sheraton Park Hotel, Washington, 
D. c. The theme is BEYOND THE ANTI-FAMILY SOCIETY--making society fit for families. 

Program Chairman is RICHARD N. HEY, Associate Professor, Family Study Center, 1035 Social Science 
Tower, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455. Section Chairmen are: Counseling-­
JOHN T. GREENE, School of Social Welfare, Florida State University, Tallahassee, Florida 32306; 
Education--LAURENCE SMARDAN, Department of Home Economics, Fresno State College, Fresno, California 
95114; Research and Theory--HAROLD FELDMAN, Department of Child Development and Family Relationships, 
Cornell University, Ithaca, New York 14850; Special Emphases--MARY LOU PURCELL, Chairman, Division 
of Home and Community, Stephens College, Columbia, Missouri 65201. New this year will be a special 
section to afford more discussion in depth of the theme. DAVID HOLLAND, Assistant Professor, Student 
Counseling Bureau, 101 Eddy Hall, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455 is in charge 
of this. Heading up the Round Table discussions is LESTER BAKER, Protestant Council, Family Court 
Services, 1133 Lincoln Place, Brooklyn, New York 11213. Local Arrangements Chairman is MARJORY 
BROOKS, Dean, College of Home Economics, University of Maryland, College Park, Haryland 20742. 

Please send suggestions for Round Table topics and discussion leaders to Dr. Baker. Persons inter­
ested in presenting papers at Section meetings may correspond with the appropriate chairmen. 

EXCHANGE PROFESSORS' POSTS 

If you have a leave of absence, or a sabbatical coming up for which one-half salary might be avail­
able for a qualified overseas colleague, please let the national office of NCFR know. Include dates, 
and brief description of course and other responsibilities involved. The International Liaison 
Committee of NCFR reciprocally will provide the national office with names, addresses, and vitas of 
affiliates and scholars in other lands seeking exchange or temporary posts in the states, from time 
to time. (This notice was prepared by the International Liaison Committee, Evelyn Duvall, Chairman) 

TWO NEW MEMBERS-AT-LARGE OF NCFR EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE ELECTED 

LUTHER BMCER, Associate Professor of Family Life, Central Washington State College, Ellensburg, 
Washington, and JM·lliS WALTERS, Head, Department of Home and Family Life, Florida State University, 
were recently elected to two-year terms on the NCFR Executive Committee. BARBARA CHANDLER, Acting 
Chief, Program Development Section, U. S. Office of Education, and ROY RODGERS, Associate Professor 
of Sociology, University of Oregon, continue as members-at-large through 1969. 

SOME COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS 
Affiliated Groups, J. OBERT KEHPSON, Chairman--KENNETH BARRINGER, JOSEPH BURROUGHS, ROBERTA FRASIER, 

ELIZABETH MIDDLETON 
Hembership, DALE WOMBLE, Chairman--BESSIE DRAPER, BARBARA CHANDLER, BERNARD KLIGFELD, ELMER KNOWLES, 

ROGER HEYER, H. D., JAHES T. MC HUGH, LOUIS E. NELSON, LEON SHITH, HENRY SOUTHWORTH, AARON TILTON, 
representative for business to be appointed. 

Publications Board, MURRAY A. STRAUS, Chairman--JESSIE BERNARD, ROBERTA FRASIER, F. IVAN NYE, BLAINE 
R. PORTER, AARON L. RUTLEDGE; MARVIN B. SUSSMAN, WILLIAM M. SMITH, JR., RUTH H. JEWSON, ex-officio 

International Liaison, EVELYN M. DUVALL, Chairman--HAROLD CHRISTENSEN, WALLACE FULTON, EVA GRANT, 
REUBEN HILL, ESTHER MIDDLEWOOD, JOHN MOGEY 

Special Committee on Family Life Education, BLAINE R. PORTER, Chairman--Committee to be announced 
Committee on Educational Standards and Certification for Family Life Educators, ROSE M. SOMERVILLE, 

Chairman--Committee to be announced 
Nominating, ROBERT H. COOMBS, Chairman--LELAND AXELSON, BARBARA CHANDLER, DANIEL HOBBS, ELIZABETH N. 

JACKSON 
Osborne Award, VICTOR CHRISTOPHERSON, Chairman--WILLIAM HARSHALL, LAURENCE S}UUWAN, ROSE SOllliRVILLE, 

one more to be elected 
Burgess Award, HAROLD T. CHRISTENSEN, Chairman--Committee to be announced 
Representative to Ongoing Council of National Organizations for White House Conference on Children 

and Youth--DAVID MACE 
Curriculum Development, JAHES WALTERS, Chairman--Committee to be announced 



-3-

NCFR-SPONSORED SEMINARS ON FAMILY LIFE EDUCATION 
The following proposalwas passed at the 1968 NCFR Board Meeting: (1) That plans be made for the 
first NCFR training seminars in family life education to be in the summer of 1970, with seminars in 
all regions; (2) That the seminars run for two weeks of intensive all-day sessions; (3) That the sem­
inars be sponsored with the universities which offer facilities as residence halls, food services, 
libraries, educational media equipment, classrooms, and laboratories, etc.; (4) That the universities 
be accredited and able to grant credit in areas such as child development, home and family life, soc­
iology, etc.; (5) That efforts be made to get federal or foundation help in financing the seminars; 
(6) That the seminars be run by NCFR-approved personnel; (7) That preparations be made in planning 
meetings during 1969, which would allow selected personnel to develop curriculum and pedagogical 
plans for the seminars. It is recommended that the meetings consist of three, two-day retreats; (8) 
That the NCFR, if necessary, finance the 1969 planning meetings; (9) That those participating in the 
meetings attend one or more of the seminars; (10) That the seminars be run by two specialists who 
have been to the 1969 planning meetings. 

WINNERS OF 1968 NCFR AWARDS 
Two awards for outstanding service were presented at the 1968 Annual Meeting in New Orleans. Recip­
ient of the Osborne Teaching Award was JAMES T. WALTERS, Head of the Department of Home and Family 
Life, Florida State University. For outstanding research in the family life field, ROBERT WINCH 
received the Burgess Award. Dr. Winch is with the Department of Sociology, Northwestern University. 
Both Dr. Walters and Dr. Winch were awarded a certificate and $500 in cash. 

STATE, REGIONAL, AND LOCAL COUNCILS 
The ROCKY MOUNTAIN COUNCIL has begun a series of supper "Round Table" discussions. On November 1, 
SOL MIRAN, counselor with the Arapahoe County Courts, led a program on"Various Aspects of Marriage 
Counseling;'with several panel members participating. Open idea exchange followed. Future Round 
Tables will consider"Problems of Aging;' and"Minority and Poverty Groups:' The Annual Conference in 
May will have "One Parent Families" as its topic. EUGENE J. DE BELLIS, Executive Director, Family 
Counseling Service, 1315 Cragmore Road, Colorado Springs, Colorado 80907, is president. 

Members of the new MONTANA COUNCIL met for the first time, September 26. The following persons were 
elected for 2-year terms: PETER RAPKOCH, Treasurer; MARGARET MONTROSE, Secretary; CLARK WELCH, Vice­
chairman, and DEAN K. HOFFMAN, Human Development Specialist, Cooperative Extension Service, Montana 
State University, Bozeman, Montana 59715, Chairman. The following sub-committees were established: 
Executive, Family Life Conference, Education, Legislation, Publicity, Liaison, Other Organizations, 
and 1970 White House Conference. Agenda items included talks by VERNON HANKS, Director and Counselor 
of the Domestic Relations Court in Great Falls; and MARCUS WEST, First Methodist Church, Bozeman, 
Chairman of the Bozeman Schools' Family Life Committee. 

Officers of the PACIFIC NORTHWEST COUNCIL are: President, LUTHER BAKER, Associate Professor of Family 
Life, Central Washington State College, Ellensburg, Washington 98926; Vice-President, PAULINE GOODWIN; 
Secretary, RUTH ANN TOLMAN; Treasurer, CAROL STONE. Board members from the states include ROBERTA 
FRASIER and THEODORE B. JOHANNIS, JR., Oregon; F. IVAN NYE and JOHN PHILLIPS, Washington; CLARK SWAIN, 
t1ontana; GLADYS BELLINGER and KENNETH BRIGGS, Idaho; and C. W. TOPPING and G. L. TOOMBS, Canada. . 

The newly formed OREGON COUNCIL had its first fall conference on October 5 with HERBERT BISNOW, Soc­
iologist at the University of Oregon,sp2aking on the conference theme, "Activism in the Oregon 
Council on Family Relations." The current goal of the council is to bring institution, agency, and 
individual members together to help formulate policy for the Council's involvement in strengthening 
family life in the community. Issues concerning the promotion of legislation for family life, the 
role of higher education in the preparation of professional personnel, new dimensions in family 
planning, the role of the church in family life, a model for the contemporary family, and contemporary 
family research in Oregon will be .highlighted during the discussion sessions. President is HELEN 
THUN HARTNESS, Lewis and Clark College, Portland, Oregon 97219. 

HOWAP~ C. BUSCHING, Department of Home Economics, San Jose State College, 125 South 7th Street, San 
Jose, California 95114, is the current president of the NORTHERN CALIFORNIA COUNCIL. 

The MASSACHUSETTS COUNCIL held its third Annual t1eeting on September 27. NORMAN PAUL, M.D., Con­
sultant in Family Psychiatry, Boston State Hospital, presided over a panel discussion on "Drugs and 
Violence in the Family." JOANNE ROSS, Boston Regional Director, Commonwealth Service Corps, spoke 
on "The Families of Black Ethnic Groups." BOARDMAN KATHAN, 14 Beacon Street, Boston, Massachusetts 
02108, is chairman. 



The OHIO COUNCIL had its annual meeting November 1, in Columbus. "Family Value Roots to School and 
Community Programs" was WILLIAM GENNE's topic. He is Coordinator in Harriage and Family, National 
Council o~ Church~s. G~ADYS_GROVES, V~sit~ng Professor, School of Home Economics, Ohio University, 
spoke on Trends ln Famlly Llfe Educatlon. The newly elected president is ROY ADAMS, Ohio Citizens 
Council, Room 222, 22 East Gay Street, Columbus, Ohio 43215. 

"Session with a Crystal Ball: The Family of the Future," was the topic for the HINNESOTA COUNCIL's 
Annual Heeting in late October. JOHN RICH, M. D., Canadian Psychiatrist, was the speaker. ELEANORE 
LUCKEY, University of Connecticut, reacted to his address, drawing implications for persons interestec 
in the family as a social unit, in family life education, counseling and community work. RONALD 
PITZER, Extension Specialist in Family Life, Agricultural Extension Service, University of Minnesota, 
North Hall, St. Paul, Minnesota 55101, is president. 

The Honorable V. ROBERT PAYANT, Dickinson County Probate Judge,presided over the Annual Spring Confer-­
ence of the UPPER PENINSULA, MICHIGAN COUNCIL. Keynote speaker JOSEPH MC CALL of the Michigan Depart­
ment of Hental Health, led a group of resource people from the mental health field who focused on "The 
Family and Hental Health." The council followed up on this theme with a workshop October 10, on "The 
Family and Sex Education;" and with another on October 30 at which HOWARD HC CLUSKY, University of 
Hichigan, discussed working together for improved mental health for all families. 

Last Hay the DANE COUNTY, WISCONSIN COUNCIL presented a workshop on concerns and resources in family 
life education entitled, "University of Family Living." In addition to the keynote speech, "Human 
Sexuality Education," presented by EVELYN RIHEL, Stout State University, there were panels, discussion 
groups, films and tapes available. HRS. ROBERT BARRINGTON, P. 0. Box 763, Hadison, Wisconsin 53701, 
is president. 

In Des Haines on October 25, the Annual Conference of the IOWA COUNCIL had as its theme, "Iowa 
Strengths for the Young Family: A Basic Institutions Approach." The strengths that institutions of 
government, education, industry, religion, and the family itself can bring to aid the growing family 
were considered. The December 12 session of the Executive Committee will have "The Family's Role in 
Crime Prevention" as its theme. The public is invited. President is KENNETH BARRINGER, Adult Work 
and Campus Hinistry, Division of Christian Education, Iowa Area--The United Hethodist Church,l019 
Chestnut Street, Des Haines, Iowa 50309. 

The ORANGE COUNTY, CALIFORNIA CHAPTER of the NCFR met November 1 to hear JUDSON T. LANDIS, University 
of California at Berkeley, discuss"Changing Attitudes of College Students across the Nation.'; In 
addition, a panel of family life educators, RALPH ECKERT, HRS. ARON BRENNAN, SALLY WILLIAHS, and 
HRS. BEF~ARD PAUL, Council President, brought news of other programs in California. 

JUDSON LANDIS also addressed the LOS ANGELES CONFERENCE ON FAMILY RELATIONS, which held a Family Life 
Education Workshop in cooperation with the University of Southern California. His topic was 
"Resolving Differences in Harriage." President is ALICE THOHPSON, Associate Professor of Psychology, 
California State College at Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California 90032. 

"The Interpersonal Dynamics of Consumption Behavior," a conference sponsored jointly by the TRI-STATE 
COUNCIL and the Department of Home Economics of Herbert H. Lehman College, was held at that college 
on November 16. The keynote address, "The Conjugal Family and Consumption Behavior," was given by 
JOHN SCANZONI, Professor of Sociology, Indiana University. Following Dr. Scanzoni's address, JANE 
HAYER, Harriage Council of New York, moderated a panel. The afternoon program included psychodrama 
vignettes and ten workshops on various topics related to the conference theme. President is NORHA 

'NEWHARlC, 2876 Jerome Avenue, Bronx, New York 10468. 

The FAMILY RELATIONS COUNCIL OF LOUISIANA organized October 16 in New Orleans. WILLIAM F. KENKEL 
brought greetings from the NCFR,and "A Look at the Work of Other Affiliated Councils" was given by 
J. OBERT KEMPSON, Chairman, NCFR Affiliated Groups. Temporary officers include: GEORGIA DREGER, 
Associate Director, Psychological Research and Services, P. 0. Box 64543, Audubon Station, Baton Rouge, 
Louisiana 70806, President; JEROHE SALOHONE, Vice-President; OLLIE HOORE, Secretary; The Right Reverend 
Monsignor IRVING DE BLANC, Treasurer. Temporary committee chairmen include: LUCY HC INTOSH, Educ­
ation; DOROTHY RISINGER, Counseling; VESTAL PARRISH, Research; and THOHAS BENTON, Legislation. The 
executive committee will meetDecember 14 at the Catholic Life Center, 1800 South Acadian Thruway, 
Baton Rouge. Anyon~ interested in planning the future of the Family Relations Council of Louisiana is 
welcome. The first Annual Heeting is planned for February 7-8, 1969. 

The Annual Meeting of the ALABAHA COUNCIL will be held at Auburn University, February 19, 1969. The 
theme is "Strengthening Families." Co-chairmen for the meeting are BARBARA FITE and NORXA G, HODSON. 
President is VERA BRUHN, Executive Director, Jefferson County Association for Mental Health, 3608 
South 8th Avenue, Birmingham, Alabama 35222. 
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The SOUTHEASTERN COUNCIL will meet at the DeSoto Hilton Hotel, Savannah, Georgia, March 2-4, 1969. 
The theme is "Marriage and the Family in 1969." DAN HOBBS, University of Georgia, is the program 
chairman, and may be contacted for further information. President is ELIZABETH T. SHEERER, School of 
Home Economics, University of Georgia, Athens, Georgia 30601. 

The FAMILY LIFE COUNCIL OF GREENSBORO, NORTH CAROLINA elected MRS. RUFUS HAMBRIGHT, 2322 Danbury Road, 
Greensboro, North Carolina 27408, as its first president at the council's organizational meeting in 
April. Other officers elected to serve until January 1970, after which there will be two-year terms, 
were: E. M. RALLINGS, first vice-president; MRS. JACK TANNENBAUM, second vice-president; MRS. JAMES 
M. ERWIN, secretary; and JACK NANCE, treasurer. 

The NORTH CAROLINA FAMILY LIFE COUNCIL, INC., held its 21st Annual Conference October 6-8. The 
theme was "It's Happening: The Urban Impact." Highlights of the three-day meeting were addresses 
by former Arkansas Congressman, The Honorable BROOKS HAYS, who spoke on "Politics and the Family;" 
JOSEPH HIMES, North Carolina College, Durham, who discussed "Family Trends in North Carolina;" and 
DAVID MACE, Bowman Gray School of Medicine, who gave an address on "Urbanization and Changing Family 
Styles." WILLIAH KENKEL, then president of the NCFR, spoke on "Emerging Trends in the American Fam­
ily," and C. E. BISHOP, Vice President, The Greater University of North Carolina, and Director of the 
President's Commission on Rural Poverty, spoke on "Fam Roots of City Disorders." Panels on "Value 
Implications of Family Trends in North Carolina," and "The Family and the Communications Industry" 
were featured. In addition, workshops were held dealing with "Current Concerns and New Developments." 
President is KATE GARNER, 11 Piccadilly Circle, Greensboro, North Carolina 27410. 

DOES YOUR LIBRARY HAVE BOTH NCFR JOURNALS? 
Urge your library to subscribe to both THE JOURNAL OF MARRIAGE AND THE FAMILY and THE FAMILY COORDIN­
ATOR: JOURNAL OF EDUCATION, COUNSELING, AND SERVICES. Please help your students to have access to 
both NCFR publications, either through student memberships or through their libraries. 

NEW TAPE AVAILABLE 
"Equalitarianism and Male Dominance: A Catholic-Protestant Dialogue on Changing Religious Concepts," 
with DAVID R. MACE, Bowman Gray School of Medicine and the Reverend GEORGE HAGMAIER, Paulist Institute 
for Religious Research, is available from Henk Newenhouse, Inc., 1825 Willow Road, Northfield, 
Illinois 60093. The dialogue took place at the 1968 NCFR Annual Meeting. 

POSITION AVAILABLE 
St. Louis County Court of Domestic Relations wants a marriage counselor. Masters degree in Behavioral 
Sciences and five years experience working with people required for position. Involves short-term 
counseling in court affiliated programs, opportunity for creative practice, A.C.S.W. supervision, 
psychiatric consultation and a close working relationship with other community resources. Salary 
$8,904-$11,364, depending on qualifications. Contact St. Louis County Division of Personnel, 8008 
Carondelet, Clayton, Missouri 63105. 

POSITIONS WANTED 
Teaching Position wanted, summer 1969. Special areas of proficiency include the following: func­
tional courses in marriage and family relationships, teacher training in family life education/sex 
education, K-12 and above, personal adjustment to college (lower level orientation), and experience 
in other related courses, e.g., family and the law. Presently teaching at large mid-east college. 
Varied professional background. East coast area preferred, will consider other locations. Vita 
available. Contact NCFR office. 

Psychologist and marriage counselor (AAMC), doctoral degree, 4 years clinical practice, 10 years in 
educational and pastoral work, wants position in marriage clinic, involving direct services, training 
others, and some community family life education, in middle-sized city, preferably midwest. Resume 
upon request. Box 1183, Lexington, Kentucky. 

Person with many years experience as editor in field of marriage and family living is available for 
position. Write NCFR office. 

NCFR MEMBERS 
DEAN K. HOFFMAN, Human Development Specialist, Cooperative Extension Service in Montana, reports that 
two Family Life and Human Development Conferences were held this fall. The theme for both was "Enjoy­
ing the Changing Roles in Family Living." JANE BERRY, Director, Continuing Education for Women, 
University of Missouri, Kansas City, was the keynote speaker at the conferences. 
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~liN GRAMS, Merrill-Palmer Institute, is the author of a new paperback, Changes in Family Life. 
Ways in which families can foster qualities of openness and adaptability in children are suggested. 
Dr. Grams attempts to distinguish between the external changes which can be readily documented and 
the more subtle changes in relationships and roles within the family. $1.25 from Concordia Publish­
ing House. 

LYLE BLAINE GRAY, president of the Maryland Council on Family Relations, CLARK MOCK, past-president, 
and VIVIAN S. MC INTOSH, board member, were speakers at the 53rd Annual Maryland P.T.A. Convention in 
Baltimore in November. 

ELOF NELSON, Chaplain, Fairview Hospital, Minneapolis, will teach a course on Dynamics of Marriage 
and Family Life to Head Nurses and Supervisors of St. Mary's and Fairview Hospitals this fall and 
winter. This is the lOth year Fairview Hospital has offered preparation for marriage courses, both 
fall and spring, in the Community Education Series. Chaplain Nelson began the educational program 
and reports that nearly 5,000 engaged couples have taken the course. 

BARBARA MC LANE, Minneapolis, is a new Board Member of the Child Study Association of America. Her 
responsibilities are to inform the association of regional projects, provide materials, training fac­
ilities and consultations to this region, either as their representative or in conjunction with their 
professional staff in New York. 

HENRY A. BOWMAN, University of Texas; RICHARD N. HEY, University of Minnesota; HARLAN NOREM, Augus­
tana Academy, Canton, South Dakota;and CHESTER PENNINGTON, Minneapolis Methodist Minister, spoke at 
the Fourth Institute on Sex Education held at the University of Minnesota, November 13 and 14. 
ELIZABETH PETERSON was conference coordinator. 

The Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Department of Public Health, Division of Communicable Diseases, 
has recently published A Curriculum Guide on Venereal Disease for Junior High School Teachers. 
KENNETH WOLKON worked on the publication staff under the late Dr. ALEXANDER A. SCHNEIDER. Copies 
are $1.00 each. Write: Secretary of State, Office of Public Documents, State House, Boston, Massa­
chusetts 02133. 

KENNETH JOHNSON, Th.D. and FRANK RUMBERGER, Th.D., are co-directing the new Lafayette Center for 
Counseling and Education in Lafayette, California. Their program involves marriage and family coun­
seling, individual and group counseling, seminars and educational courses. For information contact 
them at the Brook Dewing Medical Building, 914 Dewing Street, Lafayette, California 94549. 

DON IRISH, Hamline University, St. Paul, while serving as advisor to the Minnesota SPAN students in 
Central America this summer, was able to devote some attention to family life education and family 
planning in that area and Mexico. He conferred with Sr. Luciano Hernandez Cabrera in Mexico regard­
ing his development of resource materials and programs in family life education for the schools of that 
country. Sr. Hernandez is an advisor in education, under a foundation grant to the American Friends 
Service Committee. Don followed the extensive reporting and editorializing in Central American news­
papers regarding the Pope's recent encyclical concerning family planning. He secured some materials 
in Spanish from "planned parenthood" agencies in Costa Rica. And he and his family visited Xoconstle, 
Guanajuanto, Mexico, to learn of the AFSC program there in which indigenous medical personnel are 
introducing the use of IUD's. 

In September, the Reverend L. C. CLEMENTS joined the staff of the World Council of Churches in Genev~ 
as Executive Secretary of the Department on Co-operation ,between Men and Women in Church, Family, and 
Society. The Clements' new address is World Council of Churches, 150 Route de Ferney, 1211 Geneva 2~ 
Geneva, Switzerland. 
Formerly with the Danish Mothers Aid Institution, HENRIK HOFFMEyER is now head of a newly established 
department for youth psychiatry at the Bispebjerg Hospital in Copenhagen. 

Last summer, EDWARD J. RYDMAN, Executive Director of the AAMC, participated in a 4-day conference on 
Contemporary Family Life for about 2500 Air Force personnel in New Mexico. He will also be lecturing 
at a 2 week training program in pastoral counseling, particularly marriage counseling, at Perkins 
School of Theology at Southern Methodist University, and in a two-week training program for chaplains. 

In the midst of developing family life and sex !education programs and guides for his community is 
ROBERT J. GOODSTEIN, Health Education and Guidance Consultant for the Rahway, New Jersey, Public 
School System. 

The U. S. Office of Education announces the appointment of BARBARA CHANDLER as Chief of the Program 
Development Section in the Adult Basic Education Branch, DAEP. 
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ARTHUR E. GRAVATT has begun teaching at the University of Tennessee. He formerly was at Pennsylvania 
State University. 
ALVIN L. SCHORR, Deputy Assistant Secretary, U. S. Department of HEW, is the author of Explorations 
in Social Policy, published November 28, 1968. $6.95 from Basic Books. The volume contains essays 
written over seven years which have made "a significant impact on public opinion and professional 
thinking." 

DAVID B. TREAT, Family Education Consultant, was NCFR's representative to the International Child­
birth Education Association's convention in California in November. He spoke on "The Relationship 
between Childbirth Education and Family Life Education." PAUL POPENOE, President of the American 
Institute of Family Relations, was the banquet speaker on "The Future of the Family is the Future of 
the World." Other NCFR members speaking at the conference included: SELMA ORTOF on "Different Ap­
proaches to Parent Education: Goals, Methods, Standards;" VIRGINIA LARSEN, H.D., chairing "The Hed­
ical Profession and the Future of FCHC," and speaking on "How the Hental Health and Social Work Fields 
Contribute to FCHC;" and :NARY JANE HUNGERFORD chairing "The Role of ICEA From Here On" and speaking 
on "Standards for Teacher Selection and Preparation." CLINTON PHILLIPS conducted a post convention 
sensitivity training workshop for nurses and educators. 

The Reverend NORBERT J. J. VAN GREUNSVEN, Director, Family Life Bureau and Catholic Harriage Coun­
seling Service, Diocese of Lincoln, Nebraska, is on a sabbatical to the Netherlands, where he is 
availing himself of the offices of GERRIT KOOY, University of Wageningen, who is the International 
Editor of the JOURNAL OF MARRIAGE AND THE FANILY. He will conduct 3 family life conferences at U.S. 
Air Force Bases in Europe at the invitation of the office of the Chief of Air Force Chaplains. Be­
fore leaving for the Netherlands he presented many lectures in the U. S. at pastoral seminars and 
Jesuit medical schools. 

FREDERICK HUMPHREY and ELEANORE B. LUCKEY, University of Connecticut, participated in an in-service 
training program for teachers of sex education in the Virgin Islands, July 29-August 23. Dr. Luckey 
is publishing a book with GEORGE HILL, Guidance for Children, for Appleton-Century-Crofts. In addi­
tion, she recently wrote several articles including "It's Hard for Parents to Understand," for the 
August issue of Teens, and "Helping Children to Become Boys and Girls" and "Helping Boys and Girls to 
Become Men and Women" for the June and July issues of The Christian Home. 

HOWARD C. BUSCHING's popular chart on Family Life Education is available for 25¢ from him at the 
Department of Home Economics, San Jose State College, San Jose, California 95114. 

The appointment of SELMA B. ORTOF as Director of Program for the Child Study Association of America 
has been announced by A. D. BUCHHUELLER, Executive Director. 

J. l~K PERRIN, Professor at Wisconsin State University, River Falls, will again direct a workshop in 
Family Life and Sex Education for Teachers, in June 1969. Dr. Perrin has done extensive work in fam­
ily life and sex education with the public schools in Wisconsin and Hinnesota--helping them init­
iate and implement programs. Dr. Perrin and Dr. T. E. SHITH, Hoorhead State College, Minnesota, have 
co-authored a booklet "Family Life and Sex Education: A Graded Program." Available from either 
author at $1.00. 

STANLEY D. WAGY is the director and DONALD D. CANNADY is the assistant director of the Family Health 
Association, Cleveland, affiliate of the American Social Health Association. Their organization 
seeks to assist individuals in a great variety of ways by means of family life education. 

DONNA L. WACYK was recently promoted to the grade of captain at the Walter Reed Army Medical Center. 
She is presently an instructor in obstetrics at Walter Reed Institute of Nursing. 

DORIS E. HANSON, Executive Director of the American Home Economics Association, has been named to the 
Board of Trustees of the National Foundation for Consumer Credit, Inc. 

VIRGINIA KINCAID is now on the staff at Hood College, Frederick, Haryland. 

KENNETH E. BARBER, formerly acting chairman of the Department of Home Economics, San Jose State Col­
lege, California, is now a Family Life Specialist with the Cooperative Extension Service at Washing­
ton State University with one-fourth time research in the Department of Rural Sociology. 

GENEVIEVE PAINTER, Director of the Family Education Association of Champaign County, Illinois, has 
sent the following information about their organization: The Family Education Association is 
composed of experienced professional and lay people who believe in the need and effectiveness of 
community education in helping teach children to accept responsibility for their behavior, and for 
attitudes toward the general well-being of the community. We sponsor reading study groups for parent 
discussion groups for adolescents, and group family counseling. We are affiliated with the Family 
Education Association founded by RUDOLF DREIKERS, Chicago, and our entire staff volunteers its 
services. 
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DOUGLASS BROWN, Professor of Sociology at Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond, is conducting 
classes in "Sex Education for Teachers." He would appreciate it if NCFR members would share with 
him information on television tapes in this field. 

"The Sexual Values of Your Children" was the subject of a recent address to the Archdiocesan Council 
of the Laity, St. Louis, presented by B. Y. GLASSBERG, M.D. An enlarged edition of his Teen Age Sex 
Counselor will soon be published by Barron's. 

IHLLIAN D. BROWN is Chairman of the new Department of Family and Community Development at the Uni­
versity of Maryland. He was formerly Chairman of Child Development and Family Relations at Colorado 
State University. 

Having just completed a post graduate course at the University of Jvlinnesota, DAVID H. OLSON is now 
teaching in the graduate program of the Department of Family and Community Development at the Univer­
sity of Maryland. 

Representing the NCFR at the inauguration of Dr. Culp as President of East Tennessee State University 
was LOUIS E. NELSON, A.C.S.W., Professor and Chairman of the Department of Social Welfare at that 
University. 

Honsignor JOHN J. O'SULLIVAN has been appointed Academic Dean at the St. Paul Seminary, Hinnesota. 
He has been professor of moral theology and sociology there since 1957. 

SYLVIA S. THEA, Director of the Harriage Counseling Service of St. Louis County, \vho is a member of 
the Executive Committee of the Conference of Conciliation Courts, was recently appointed to its 
National Membership Committee. Other committee members are from California and Hichigan. 

SYLVIA SACKS, Chief Supervisor, Family Life Education, School of Hedicine of the University of Penn­
sylvania, met with Jefferson Hospital and l~dical Center, Children and Youth General Staff to lead 
two workshops in (1) The Place of Sex Education in a Child Health Program, and (2) Sensitivity of 
Professional Persons in Sex Education Programs. 

HYMAN RODHAN is writing a book on Teaching About Fa!i!ilies that \vill (1) evaluate family life text­
books; (2) illustrate new teaching approaches, and (3) recommend materials to supplement or replace 
textbooks. The major focus will be on the high school curriculum. He would appreciate any relevant 
information. Write: Merrill-Palmer Institute, 71 East Ferry Avenue, Detroit, }iichigan 48202. 

ESTHER MIDDLEWOOD, Consultant, Family Life Education, is presently doing free lance consultation 
work in the family life education field. Miss Middlewood was formerly Chief of the Education Section 
of the l'lichigan Department of Hental Health. Her address is: 5771 Bayonne Avenue, Haslett, Michigan 
48840. 

IDA F. DAVIDOFF, Assistant Clinical Professor of Psychiatry (Counseling), Albert Einstein College of 
Medicine, Yeshiva University, New York, is teaching "Marital Counseling in Hedical Practice" for 
third year medical students as a part of the school's program in family life education; is lecturing 
on the management of marital problems for the joint post-graduate course of the Academy of General 
Practice and Bronx County l1edical Society; and is training women to become mental health rehabilitation 
workers, under a N. I. H. H. grant. 

r~RGARET E. MC GEEVER, San Diego, California, has re-joined the NCFR after recovering fully from open 
heart surgery. While in London in August she investigated the new curriculum in "social living" for 
the "early leavers" as well as other students and was quite fascinated by their compulsory religious 
ed~cation and integration of subject areas. 

Correction! DERYCK CALDERWOOD is Consultant in the Department for Educational Services for SIECUS. 
The last NeHsletter listed his position incorrectly. ESTHER SCHULZ is Associate Director for 
Educational Services. 

WILLIAN H. Jv!ARSHALL, Director of the Division of Family Resources in the College of Human Resources 
at West Virginia University, is in addition director of the new division of federal relations at AHEf 
headquarters. He will work to strengthen AHEA' s liaison with federal agencies and \o~ork with their 
committee on legislation. 

ELBA CRU}1 is working as a Vista Volunteer in Auburn, Alabama, with Project Head Start. 

HAROLD I. LIEF, !1.D., Director of the Division of Family Study and Professor of Psychiatry at tl1e 
University of Pennsylvania School of l'iedicine, is heading a ne\v center for the study of sex education 
in the United States. Dr. Lief also recently addressed a symposium sponsored by Philadelphia's five 
medical schools and Lederle Laboratories on ''Problems of Sexuality in Clinical Practice." Also on 
his schedule was participation in a round table discussion at the Fifth Latin American Congress of 
Psychiatry, November 25·-30 at Bogota, Colombia. Dr. Lief is chairman of the Executive Council of the 
American Academy of Psychoanalysis. 
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s. t'!. WHITEBOOK, Executive Director, Nassau Guidance and Counseling Center, Inc., announces the op2n·· 
inD of new offices in North Miami Beach, Florida. Their address is: 1110 Northeast 163rd Street, 
No~th Miami Beach, Florida 33162. 

The Sexual Hilderness: The Contemporary Upheaval in Hale-Female Relationships is the latest book by 
VANCE PACKARD. Published by David l'lcKay Company, Inc. 

A new NEA publication by HELEN MANLEY is entitled "Family Life and Sex Education in the Elementary 
School." $1.00 from the National Education Association, 1201 16th Street North1vest, Washington, D.C. 
20036. 

BENJANIN SCHLESINGER, University of Toronto, has prepared a list of 100 "Selected l'1ental Health 
Pocketbooks and Paperbacks, 1967-68.'' Single complimentary copies of this supplement to Canada's 
l·!ental Health are available in English or French from: Carl Birchard, MSW, Editor, Canada's Hental 
Health, Uepartment of National Health and Welfare, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada. 

In Harriage and Family Counseling: Perspective and Prospect, seven noted marriage and family coun­
selors, GERALD LESLIE, REUBEN HILL, JESSIE BERNARD, AAROH RUTLEDGE, NATHAN ACKEPJ-!AN, EMILY HUDD, and 
the editor, assess research methods, present status of the family, trends in family therapy, and 
other topics. Edited by JA}!ES A. PETERSON. Association Press. $7.95. 

A report by the Marriage and Family Research Project, "A Study on Catholic Harriage in the United 
States;' is available to NCFR members free of charge. Hrite: MFRP, Urban Life Institute, University 
of San Francisco, San Francisco, California 94117. Director is HAZEL R. FIRSTl'1AN. 

The Fifth Edition of Building a Successful Marriage, by JUDSON T. and I>!ARY G. LANDIS is nm,;r availablE 
from Prentice-Hall. 

Drs. HANNAH and ABRAHAH STONE 1 s A l'larriage Hanual, A Hodern Guide to Sex and Marriage, has been up­
dated and revised by their daughter, GLORIA STONE AITKEN, M.D., and Dr. AQUILES J. SOBRERO. Simon 
and Schuster. $6.50. 

A new Public Affairs Pamphlet offers guidance in coping with problems in "The Early Years of Narriage." 
Public Affairs Committee, Inc., 381 Park Avenue South, New York, Ne1v York 10016. Authors are 
RICHAPJ) and MARGARET KLEHER. 

}'arriage in the Light of Vatican II is edited by the Reverend JAl1ES T. HC HUGE, Family Life Bureau, 
United States Catholic Conference, 1312 Hassachusetts Avenue Northwest, Hashington, D. C. 20005. $1.25. 

P_OBERT F. HINCH and LOUIS ~1/0LF GOODf!AN have edited Selected Studies in l[arriage and the Family, 3rd 
Edition. Holt, Rinehart, and Winston, Inc. $6.95. Paperback. 

Copies of ALLAN J. SCHNEIDER's paper "Community Action for Sex Education in New York City," presentee 
at the NCFR Annual Heeting, and a paper entitled "Pupil Attitudes Outcomes to a New Curriculum in 
Fard.ly Living, Including Sex Education----A Preliminary Report," presented at the annual convention of 
the Educational Research Association of Ne1v York State, where he represented the Board of Education 
of the City of r,;ew York, are available from him at: Bureau of Educational Research, Room 740, Board 
of Education of the City of Nev York, 110 Livingston Street, Brooklyn, New York 11201. 

A series of articles, "Teach Sex Education as the Fourth R," by RITA LINDQUIST appeared in the What's 
Ne1v Journa_l, February-June 1968. Reprints available: 466 Lexington Avenue, New York, New York. 

PANOS D. BARDIS, Professor of Sociology, Toledo University, Toledo, Ohio 43606 was recently selected 
for inclusion in the "Personalities of the Hest and MidVJest" section of ~fuo's Hho. He was also 
appointed associate editor for the International Review of History and Political Science. He has 
contributed articles to this magazine as well as to the Indian Journal of the History of Hedicine, 
Social Scier1ce, _The Study of Foreign Languages, and Perspectivas Pedagogicas. He has also constructed 
''A Fill Scale: A Technique for the Heasurement of Attitudes tm,;rard Oral Contraception." This scale, 
created by means of the Likert scaling method, may be obtained from the author (gratis). 

Parents Learn Through Discussion: Principles and Practice of Parent Group Education, has been written 
by ALINE B. AUERBACK with the cooperation of the Child Study Association of America. The book is 
intended for all those in the helping professions concerned with improving the quality of family life 
and communication with parents. John Wiley and Son, Inc. $7.95. 

In Let Children Be Children, FREDA S. KE}l.}l and JOE L. MINI answer questions most frequently asked by 
parents and teachers in guiding children from infancy through the pre-teen years. Association Press. 
$4.95 
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JAMES A. PF.TE.RSON counsels the twenty million middle-aged American couples in Married Love in the 
Middle Years. Association Press. $4.95. 

EVELYN M. DUVALL, Family Life Consultant, Plymouth Harbor, 700 John Ringling Boulevard, Sarasota 
Florida 33577, is the author of About Sex and Growing Up, published in October by Association Pr~ss. 
$3.50; paperback $1.50. Speaks the language of the 9-11 year old age group. 

FREDERIC C. WOOD, Jr., Chaplain and Associate Professor of Religion at Vassar College is the author 
of Sex and the New Morality. Co-published by Association Press and Paulist-Newrnan Press. Especially 
for young adults. $4.95; paperback $2.25. 

JOHN D. ROZEBOOM, Director of Family Life, Detroit, Michigan Conference, l1ethodist Churc4 writes of 
a state-wide conference on "20th Century Family Life" held in October at which several NCFR members 
were resource persons for the 25 working groups of the conference. Among the main speakers were 
ANN LANDERS, Dr. LEROY AUGENSTEIN of Michigan State University, and Bishop DWIGHT LODER of Michigan. 

LOYD ROWLAND, Director, Education and Research, Louisiana Association for Mental Health, 1528 Jackson 
Avenue, New Orleans, Louisiana 70130, has informed us that the Milestones to Maturity series for high 
school seniors, prepared by HENRY BOWMAN, BERNICE MOORE, LOYD ROWLAND, and ROBERT SUTHERLAND, has 
been revised. Send 60¢ to their Publications Division for a sample set. 

A conference entitled "Social Pressures Challenge the Family" was sponsored by the Council on Per­
sonal and Family Development of Bismarck-Mandan, North Dakota in October. BLAINE PORTER, Brigham 
Young University, was the keynote speaker, following which DOROTtN DYER, Professor of Family Relations, 
North Dakota State, moderated a question and arrswer period. JOHN GEIER, University of Minnesota, 
conducted a workshop on "Implementing and Sharing in Group Dynamics." Mrs. Dyer is teaching a new 
family development course in the Bismarck-Mandan area this year. 

ELIZABETH MIDDLETON has been elected president of the North Carolina State University Woman's Club 
for their Golden Anniversary year. She reports some of the planks in the presidential platform: 
to initiate a Council of Women's Organizations on the North Carolina State University Campus; to hav~ 
a symposium on "Today's Wornarr" with speakers of international stature; to work with the Division of 
Continuing Education to incorporate in their curriculum courses for all women connected with the 
University; to work with the local TV stations to have more programs geared toward enriching family 
life. 

FRANCIS C. GAMELIN is now Dean of Augustana College, Rock Island, Illinois. 

VARIOUS ANNOUNCEMENTS 
The American Academy of Psychoanalysis, the American Association of Marriage Counselors, and SIECUS 
announce an open meeting under their combined auspices on March 29-30, 1969, at the Americana Hotel, 
New York City. The theme is 11 The Variety of Sexual Expression in }'"..an-Woman Relations." HAROLD I. 
LIEF, M.D., is Chairman of Session I, "Hale-Female Relations in Different Social and Ethnic Groups;" 
MARY S. CALDERONE, M.D., Chairman of Session II, "Sexuality as a Creative Force;" and WARDELL B. 
POMEROY, Ph.D., Chairman of Session III, "Indications for Beginning and Terminating Marriage Coun­
seling." 

The Groves Conference will be held April 14-16, 1969, in San Antonio, Texas. Theme is "Minority 
Youth, Their Families and Their Opportunities." }1ARVIN B. SUSSMAN, Head, Department of Sociology, 
Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio 44106, may be contacted for information. HUGO 
BOURDEAU, Department of Sociology, Trinity University, San Antonio, Texas 78212, is local arrange­
ments chairman. 

College of Home Economics, University of Delaware will offer a workshop designed for secondary and 
elementary teachers which will emphasize development of sex education programs and relating them to 
general family life education in the schools. Both selection of subject matter and the process in­
volved in introducing the concepts in the schools and to the community will be included. The work­
shop will be available for graduate credit under the title Teaching of Family Life, CD 530 for 3 sem­
ester hours. It will run from July 7 to July 25, 1969, at the campus in Newark, Delaware. For 
further details, write BARBARA SETTLES, College of Horne Economics, University of Delaware, Newark, 
Delaware 19711. 

The University of Michigan announces fellowships for doctoral study in social work and social sciences. 
Write: University of Michigan, Supervising Committee for the Doctoral Program, School of Social 
Work, 1065 Frieze Building, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48104. February 1 is deadline for applying. 

The Annual Meeting of the American Orthopsychiatric Association will direct its attention to the 
theme "Youth in Transition," in March. For registration and program information write: Dr. MARION F. 
SANGER, Executive Secretary, American Orthopsychiatric Association, 1790 Broadway, New York, New York. 

-
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The effects of marihuana on thinking and perception will be studied at the Langley Porter Neuropsych­
iatric Institute in San Francisco for a year under a grant by the National Institute of Mental Health. 
Project director is Dr. REESE T. JONES. The NIMH is also supporting four other studies of teenage 
and young adult drug users and non-users in three areas of the country. Another NIMH grant supports 
a project at the University of Florida aimed at breaking the cycle of educational poverty in lower 
socio-economic communities. 

The Department of Child Development and Family Life, Purdue University, announces a new Family Dev­
elopment graduate program leading to a Ph.D., and two Master's Degree programs with a family focus. 
Write: Admissions Officer, Department of Child Development and Family Life, Purdue University, 
Lafayette, Indiana 47907, for applications and inquiries regarding the family focused programs and 
including the availability of fellowships and assistantships. 

The World Union of Organizations for the Safeguard of Youth will be concerning itself with psycho­
social resources for families with a view toward the adjustment of children and youth in rapidly 
changing societies, Harch 31-April 6, 1969, in Tunis. Hrite the Conference Secretariat, Union Jvlon·­
diale des Organisrnes Pour la Sauvegarde de L'Enfance, et de L'Adolescence, 28 place St. Georges, 75-
Paris 9e France. 

Twelve lectures on "Sex and Family Life in Education" will be offered by the University of California 
Extension, Irvine, beginning in late March 1969. Open to the public or may be taken for credit. Co­
ordinator is RAY Fm-JLER. 1-lrite: University of California Extension, Room 1235 Campus Hall, Irvine, 
California 92664. 

The University of Missouri--Kansas City, in cooperation with the Kansas City Social Health Society, 
announces t\vo \vorkshops for sex education, June 16--27, 1969: "Sex Education in the Classroom," and 
"Advanced Sex Education in the School and Classroom." Both are open to elementary and secondary 
teachers by application only. Two credit hours each. Director is GILBERT M. SHHll'lEL, Columbia Univ­
ersity. F. K. HOUDEK, Executive Director, Kansas City Social Health Society, is Coordinator of Re­
sources. For further information write Mr. Houdek at 406 Hest 34th Street, Kansas City 64111. 

The Information Resources Center Subscription Service is a new information service on materials and 
techniques for mental health and family life education programs. A project of the Mental Health 
Materials Center, the service is available to organizations and agencies by subscription. Contact 
Hr. ALEX SAREYAN, Executive Director, at 419 Park Avenue South, New York, New York 10016. 

The American Foundation of Religion and Psychiatry has named Dr. KARL HEtJNINGER, noted psychiatrist 
and author, as the recipient of its annual International Service Award, nfor his significant role in 
relating psychiatry and religion, social issues, industrial problems, and the law." 

The American Horne Economics Association under a grant from the Rehabilitation Services Administration 
is sponsoring a national interdisciplinary workshop at the University of Oklahoma, !1arch 17-19, 1969, 
which will focus on ;;Future Directions for Horne Economics in Rehabilitation." 

Sexuality: A Search for Perspective is the title for an interdisciplinary colloquy to be held at 
Michigan State University, January 6 through March 5, 1969. Speakers will include NCFR members JAME~ 
LESLIE HC CARY, University of Houston; JOHN H. GAGNON, State University of New York at Stony Brook; 
GERHAP~ NEUBECK, University of Jvlinnesota; IRA L. REISS, University of Iowa; ALBERT ELLIS, Institute 
for Rational Living, New York; CLARK VINCENT, Bowman Gray School of Medicine; CHARLES R. LAWRENCE, 
Brooklyn College of the City University of New York; LESTER KIRKENDALL, Oregon State University; and 
OTIS A. l~FIELD, American Foundation of Religion and Psychiatry. Topics to be considered are: 
Physiological Aspects of Human Sexuality; Cultural Perspective; Sexual Roles in American Society; Sex­
uality and the Lmv; Premarital Sexual Standards and Behavior; Marriage and the Family; and Value Con­
siderations for f·1oral and Ethical Decision l'!aking. 

A FEW BOOKS, PAMPHLETS, FILMS, AND OTHER RESOURCES 
The Business and Professional Homen's Foundation surveys the area of working mothers in its recent 
bibliography Working Hothers, A Selected Annotated Bibliography. Single free copies may be obtained 
from the Foundation, 2012 l!assachusetts Avenue Northwest, Washington, D. C. 20036. 

"Helping Youth" is an in·-depth study of six cor:mmnity organization projects which received support 
from the Office of Juvenile Delinquency and Youth Development. By Charles F. Grosser. U. S. Govern­
ment Printing Office, Washington, D. C. 20402. 35¢. 

A single copy of "The Ins and Outs," a half-hour play by NORA STIRLING designed for amateur production 
by teenagers, is available from Nental Healtb Naterials Center, 419 Park Avenue South, New York, New 
York 10016., for $1.50. Tbe basic aim of the play is to dramatize some adolescent relationships im­
portant for individual rersonality developmeD;-. 
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The Family Service Association of America has published a 36-page report which addresses itself to 
some of the growing concerns of businessmen in preventing family disintegration. The title is The 
Business Community has No Higher Priority--No Better Investment--Than the Strengthening of Family 
Life. Single copy $.55. Bulk rates available. Write the FSAA at 44 East 23rd Street, New York, 
New York 10010. 

A Doctor Discusses Narcotics and Drug Addiction is the latest publication of the Budlong Press, 5248 
North Virginia Avenue, Chicago, Illinois 60625. $1.75. 

A new series of 39 16mm films on "Family Life and Sex Education" is designed to provide a total K-12 
film program. Sterling Educational Films, Inc., 241 East 34th Street, New York, New York 10016. 

The Child Study Association of America announces the availability of "Source Materials in Family 
Living and Sex Education," a kit containing 14 study and teaching booklets covering various stages 
in family life and child development. $8.00. Write Publishing Department, CSAA, 9 East 89th Street, 
New York, New York 10028. 

KATHERINE BROWNELL OETTINGER, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Population and Family Planning,has 
written a 16-page booklet on "The School of Social Work's Responsibilities in Family Planning Educ­
ation." U.S. HEW, Washington, D. C. 20201. 

The television special "How Life Begins" has been converted into a two-reel 16mm color film with 
teaching guide. This film version of Jules Power's book is available at $530. Write: "How Life 
Begins", Visual Products Division, 3M Company, Box 3344, St. Paul, Hinnesota 55101. 

A complete (K-12) unit of instruction covering all "Substances that Modify Mood and Behavior" from 
tea and coffee through tobacco, alcohol, narcotics and psychedelics may be ordered from the School 
Health Education Study. Write 3~1 Education Press, 3H Company, Box 3100, 3M Center, St. Paul, Minn­
esota 55101. 

How North Carolina Whites and Blacks View: Each Other, Government and Police, Housing, Poverty, Ed­
ucation, and Employment is a summary of a 1968 opinion poll conducted by Oliver Quayle and Company 
for the North Carolina Fund, Durham, North Carolina 27702. 

MR 68: The Edge of Change is a report to the President on mental retardation program trends and in­
novations, with recommendations on residential care, manpower, and deprivation, by the President's 
Committee on Mental Retardation. Write: Superintendent of Documents, U. S. Government Printing Office, 
Washington, D. C. 20402. SO¢. 

Children's Books: Persons interested in unusually attractive books for children, both stories and 
an educational series, are urged to look at those published by Franklin Watts, Inc., 575 Lexington 
Avenue, New York, New York 10022. 

People! An Introduction to the Study of Population tells about the cause, effect, and possible con­
trol of the "population explosion." Authors are JANE FECHT and ROBERT C. COOK. President, Population 
Reference Bureau, Inc., Columbia Books Publishers, $1.50. 

URBAN G. STEINMETZ has written With Marriage in Mind, A Discussion Program, which may be ordered 
from Fides Publishers, Inc., Notre Dame, Indiana. 1968. 
"The Invisible Child" is a 16mm color documentary on the causes, treatment, and prevention of juven­
ile delinquency as told and seen by the delinquents themselves. Free--loan film available from the 
Sears-Roebuck Foundation, 7435 Skokie Boulevard, Skokie, Illinois 60076. 

Pertinent publications on engagements, marriage, parenthood,personality problems and professional 
counseling are given in a "Publications List" available from The American Institute of Family Relations, 
528 Sunset Boulevard, Los Angeles, California 90027. 

The Case for Family Care of the Mentally Ill by Dr. JAHES R. MORRISSEY has been published by the 
Community Mental Health Journal. Available from Behavioral Publications, 852 Broadway, New York, New 
York 10025. $2.25. 

Consumer Credit in Family Financial ~~nagement, the Proceedings of the AREA National Workshop, Oct­
ober 1967, may be ordered from AREA, 1600 Twentieth Street Northwest, Washington, D. C. 20009. $2.00. 

THE NEWSLETTER ENDS ON AN INTERNATIONAL NOTE! 
Have you names of outstanding professional family life leaders in other countries who might like a 
gift membership in the National Council on Family Relations? Would you like to sponsor them_as 
overseas members by sending a contribution ($5.00 plus $1.25 for postage) to the NCFR for th1s pur­
pose? EVELTIT iYL DUVAT"L, Plymout.h. Harbor, Apartments 804-5, 700 John Ringling Boulevard, Sarasota, 
F.l.orJd.a 33577, <li!ill he glad to he.ar of your interest and to process your recommendations for overseas 
JJs·J:cc: now be::l.;.l.g cleve.lopcod, D.c Duv·.0.l..l. i.s Chai:r.-man of the NCFR Inter.nat:i.onal Lia:Lson Committee. 



AVAILABLE FROM THE NCFR OFFICE 
1219 University Avenue S.E., Minneapolis, Minnesota 55414 

JOURNALS: 
Journal of Marriage and the Family. A quarterly containing original theory, research, 
interpretation and critical analysis of materials and issues in the field of marriage 
and the family. Received with NCFR membership. 
Family Coordinator: Journal of Education, Counseling, and Services. A quarterly 
designed for the professional-in-action. Received with NCFR membership, or separately 
for $5.00 a year. 

SPECIAL ISSUES, JOURNAL OF MARRIAGE AND THE FAMILY, on Family Planning, Fertility Control. 
and Population Dynamics; Adolescence; and Government Programs and the Family. The 
Poverty issue may be ordered from Kraus Reprint Corporation, 16 E. 46th St., New York 10017. 

Single copy .••.........• $2.00 each 10-99 copies ............ $1.50 each 
2-9 copies •.....•....•.. $1.75 each 100 or more copies ..•... $1.25 each 

REPORT FROM NCFR 1 S COMMITTEE ON FAMILY LIFE EDUCATION. Contains background rna terial of 
help in developing family life education programs. 1968. 50¢ 

TAPES: The National Council on Family Relations recently has transferred the sale of its 
tapes to Henk Newenhouse, Inc., 1825 Willow Road, Northfield, Illinois 60093. The 
following may be ordered: 
Premarital Sex Behavior, a dialogue between David Mace and Walter Stokes, taped in 
1965, with statements of the philosophies of sex of each, and discussion of the 
implications of premarital sex, sexual freedom, responsible sex acts, the meaning 
and purpose of marriage, etc. 
The Use of Sex in Human Life, the dialogue on sexual philosophies presented by David 
Mace and Albert Ellis at the 1965 Annual Meeting. 
Sex Ethics, Sex Acts, and Human Need, the Mace/Stokes dialogue presented at the 1959 
Annual Meeting. 
Equalitarianism and Male Dominance: a Catholic-Protestant Dialogue on Changing 
Religious Concepts, by David Mace and George Hagmaier, presented at the 1968 Annual 
Meeting. 

CUMULA'l'IVE INDEX for JOURNAL OF MARRIAGE AND THE FAMILY, $2.50. Volumes 1-24. 

PROCEEDINGS of the 1968 and the 1966 NCFR Annual Meetings, including some plenary session 
papers and abstracts of section papers, $1.25. ABSTRACT PROCEEDINGS of the 1967 
Annual Meeting, 75¢. 

TEACHER IUTJ containing many useful teaching aids, $8.75. 

1967 revised issue of the ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY, Family Life: Literature and Films. 
$2.00 plus 15¢ mailing cost (if Minnesota resident include 6¢ tax). MAKE 
CHECK FOR BIBLIOGRAPHY PAYABLE TO THE MINNESOTA COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS. 

NAME~-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ADDRESS·----------------------------------------------------------------------------------

-------------------------------------------------------------------- ZIP CODE ---------

ITEMS WANTED---------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AMOUNT OF MONEY ENCLOSED. ______________________ _ 
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THE NATIONAL COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS 
NOMINATION FORM 

For 
OSBORNE TEACHING AWARD 

Note: A decision was made in New Orleans by the Osborne Award Committee to present 
two teaching awards at the next NCFR meeting in Washington, D.C. The amount 
of $500 will be shared by two recipients who will each receive $250.00 
Nominees who are currently engaged in teaching family relationships in high 
schools, junior colleges, and undergraduate college courses will receive the 
most favorable attention for this year's awards. One award will be made to a 
woman and one to a man. Consequently, you may nominate one man or one woman 
or both one man and one woman. 

Criteria for Selection: 

1. Demonstrated excellence in toe teaching of family relationships. 
2. Membership in the National Council on Family Relations. 
3. Current and probable future engagement in the teaching of family 

relationships. 
4. Willingness to promote dissemination of knowledge through participation 

in professional meetings and to seek publication in the journals of the 
NCFR. 

Name of Nominee ______________________________________ __ Title & Address ______________________ __ 

(Use reverse side of page to indicate basis of nomination) 

Names of three additional people to document nominee's qualifications: 

Name Address 

Name of Nominee. ______________________________________ __ Title & Address, ____________________ __ 

Names of three additional people to document nominee 1 s qualifications: 

Name Address 

Signature of person making nominat 

Title & Address--------------------------------------------------------------------------

Nominations must be received before May 1, 1969, 

(over) 



Send to: V. A. Christopherson, Chairman, Osborne Award Committee 
School of Home Economics 
The University of Arizona 
Tucson, Arizona 85721 

Basis for Nomination (male): 

Basis for Nomination (female); 

, .. . . ' 


